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Honiton Town Council

Minutes of the meeting of Honiton Town Council held at the Senior Citizens’ Centre, New Street, Honiton on Monday the Eighth day of June 2009.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr M R Allen 
	Cllr Miss V Ash *** (Mayor)

	Cllr J J Ayres
	Cllr J P Corke

	Cllr A B Boom
	Cllr R A Farnham

	Cllr Mrs S A Casson
	Cllr D Foster

	Cllr P J Fleming
	Cllr P Halse ***

	Cllr M McGuire
	Cllr Mrs V A Howard

	Cllr J B Taylor
	Cllr Mrs M D Morgan

	Cllr M J Teare
	

	Cllr V C Whitlock
	


*** = Also District Councillor

Students from the Honiton Community College were presented by the Mayor with their certificates for outstanding achievement together with book tokens from the Town Council. Certificates were also awarded to the Honiton Community College Ten Tors team.

The period of prayer before the meeting commenced was led by Mr Andy Cottingham.


459.    
To note that Cllrs Allen and Ayres have signed Declarations of Acceptance of Office

The Council noted that Cllrs Allen and Ayres had signed Declarations of Acceptance of Office and that these had been forwarded to East Devon District Council.

460.
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies had been received from Cllr Coombs (P)

461.
To receive declarations of interest in items on the agenda

Cllr Howard – A 35 – Item 6 (P)

Cllr Morgan – A35 – Item 6 (P)

Cllr Casson – Cheque Signatory – Item 11g (P)

Cllr Casson – Honiton Street Market – Item 14 (P)

Cllr Teare – Cheque Signatory – Item 11g (P)

Cllr Ash – Dog Orders – Item 13 (P)

Cllr Ash – Cheque Signatory – Item 11g (P)

Cllr Whitlock – Cheque Signatory – Item 11g (P)

Cllr Farnham – Dog Orders – Item 13 (P)

462.
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meeting held on 

11 May 2009.

The Council noted that apologies had been omitted from the minutes and that the record should show apologies from Cllr Howard (P). With this amendment, the minutes having been circulated prior to the meeting were approved and signed as a true record.

463.
To receive the police report

PC Atyeo submitted the crime figures for the past month which showed 65 recordable offences against 88 in the same period last year. He highlighted a crime involving robbery which had resulted in 3 arrests. PC Atyeo advised the Council that the police were undertaking a summer drink drive activity during the month of June.

464.  
To receive an update on the A35

The Council noted that the Highways Agency had asked to attend the July meeting in order to give Members details of the fully finalised scheme. The Highways Agency had forwarded a status report which had been circulated to Members. Cllr Morgan advised that she felt that if all safety issues could not be addressed for Kings Road and Monkton Road, funding needed to be reallocated for an eastern bypass. She welcomed the support from Devon County Council and hoped that this would continue following the recent elections.

Signed Chair
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465.
To receive reports from County and District Councillors

Cllr Diviani was welcomed to his first meeting as a County Councillor. The Mayor congratulated both Cllr Diviani and Cllr Randall Johnson on their success and asked for the good wishes of the Council to be sent to both Cllr Boote and Cllr Nicholson.

Cllr Diviani advised that he had written to Devon County Council asking what action it was taking on the Sustainable Communities Act. He promised that he would always take the town’s interest seriously while serving at Devon County Council. He also announced his recent appointment as Chairman of the Development Management Committee at East Devon District Council.

Cllr Boom queried recent reports in the press regarding money awarded to Devon County Council regarding upgrading of railway stations and asked Cllr Diviani to investigate whether some of this funding could be used to tidy up the area at the side of Ducks Path.

Cllr Morgan updated Cllr Diviani on actions recently taken by Devon County Council regarding an eastern bypass and asked him to look into the current situation. The Council stressed that improvements to the A35 were a major issue for Honiton.

Cllr Whitlock asked Cllr Diviani to look into an unresolved problem in Joslin Road regarding dropped kerbs for motorised wheelchairs. 

Cllr Olive reported that the EDDC Licensing committee would meet the following day and that it was intended to carry out consultation on taxi ranks.  She also reported that the Executive committee would be meeting on Wednesday and would be further debating the issue of dog control orders.

Cllr Halse informed the Council that there had been a recent reduction in investment from the RDA but that none of the East Devon projects had been affected.

Cllr Ash informed the Council that recent changes at East Devon District Council had seen the combination of Overview and Scrutiny committees, combined with three sub‑committees of Communities, Economy, Process.

466.
Public Question Time

None received.

467.
Mayor’s Announcements

The Mayor thanked everyone for making the recent Mayor Making so memorable. She also thanked all Councillors who had helped on the “meet the public” stall on Saturday. The Clerk had submitted a press release and would be following up on comments received on the day. In view of the number of visitors in the town, it was suggested that future events should have a facility to find out what attracts people to Honiton as a destination.
468.
Correspondence received

Correspondence received from 12 May to 1 June 2009

East Devon District Council

1.
The Knowledge Issues 51, 1 & 2 (includes article on Thelma Hulbert Gallery)

2.
Correspondence from Licensing Officer regarding proposed re‑siting of Honiton taxi ranks

3.
Correspondence from Car Park Services Manager re car park revenue and tickets issued statistics

Meetings

4.
Agenda and papers for Annual Meeting of the Council 20 May

Others

5.
EDVSA meeting details for 30 June

6.
Registration of complaint by a resident

7.
Notification from Devon  Cornwall Constabulary of Inspector Gale’s move from Honiton

8.
DIS Extra Issue 709

9.
NALC E Bulletin May 2009 

10.
Minutes of Northcote Lane Area Residents Association meeting 13 May

11.
Letter of thanks from Honiton Players re annual grant

12.
Copy letter from DAPC to Boundary Committee regarding further proposals

13.
Modern Gov May 2009 

14.
Correspondence from Big Lottery Fund to Cllr Boom confirming successful completion of grant for The Glen

Signed Chair
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15.
Correspondence from The Co‑operative Food regarding improvements to the Honiton store

Cllr Ash asked that the Clerk determine that no bus stops were being moved as a result of the revised taxi ranks (item 2).

The Council instructed the Clerk to write to Inspector Gale thanking him for his work in Honiton (item 7).

The Mayor thanked Cllr Boom for his hard work over the past year as a result of the Big Lottery funding for The Glen (item 14).

Late correspondence 2nd – 8th June 2009

Devon County Council

a)
Correspondence from Cllr Diviani on his appointment as County Councillor

East Devon District Council

b)
Letter of thanks regarding Mayor Making from Cllr Liverton

c)
The Knowledge 5 June 2009 including article on Glen meeting

d)
Agenda and papers re Executive Board 10 June 2009 

e)
Revenue and Capital Outturns 2008/2009

f)
Agenda and papers re Overview/Scrutiny – Economy Committee 11 June 2009

Other

g)
Thank you card from Mrs Jean Tratt

h)
Village Green June 2009 

i)
Health Director May 2009 

j)
Local Councils Update June 2009 

k)
Agenda for DAPC Larger Councils Sub Committee 11 June

l)
Notification of conference – Empowering Communities in Devon – 22 July

m)
Government Opportunities June 2009

n)
RD&Express May 2009 

o)
Agenda Honiton Local Action Group 11 June 

p)
IDeA Knowledge 2 June 2009 

q)
Open Space Summer 2009 

The Mayor informed the Council that she had been advised by Cllr Liverton that he would be happy to support events in Honiton in his role as Chair of East Devon District Council (item b)

469.
To address finance issues

a)
To approve a list of cheques issued in April 2009, at page 159, for £23087.10

The Clerk had circulated the list of cheques. Cllr Whitlock proposed that these be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED.

b)
To approve the accounts for the year ending 31 March 2009 (unaudited externally)

The Clerk had circulated a copy of the accounts, which had been internally audited. Cllr McGuire proposed that these be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and WAS RESOLVED. The Council thanked the Clerk for her work on these accounts.

c)
To receive the internal auditor’s report

The Clerk had circulated a copy of the internal auditor’s report and this was noted.

d)
To approve the signing of the Statement of Assurance as required by the Audit Commission

Cllr Boom proposed that the Chair and Clerk be authorised to sign the Statement of Assurance. This was seconded by Cllr Casson and WAS RESOLVED.

e)
To receive the Clerk’s Statement on Internal Control for the year ending 31 March 2009
The Clerk had circulated her report concerning internal control for the previous financial year and this was noted and accepted.

f)
To receive the Clerk’s Review of Independent Audit Control for the year ending 31 March 2009

The Clerk had circulated her review. Cllr Whitlock proposed that this be approved. This was seconded by Cllr Farnham and WAS RESOLVED.
g)
To approve the cheque signatories for 2009/10 should be members of the Executive Committee

Cllr Teare proposed that the cheque signatories for 2009/10 should be members of the Executive Committee. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and WAS RESOLVED.

Signed Chair
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h)
To approve delegation of purchasing powers to the Clerk

The Clerk had circulated a paper recommending delegation of purchasing powers in line with the Local Government Act 1972 S101. Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Clerk’s levels of authorisation be :

i)
Items in support of established policy or day to day running of the Council up to a value of £1500 per item


ii)
Items as approved as part of the annual precept setting for ongoing grants


iii)
Staff salaries in accordance with formal agreement of rates by the Town Council


iv)
Any other items formally delegated by the Town Council or any committee

and that any invoices would continue to be authorised by two Members and the Town Clerk woul not be a cheque signatory. This was seconded by Cllr Allen and WAS RESOLVED.

470.
To approve revised Standing Orders

The Clerk had circulated a report and revised Standing Orders as instructed by the Council in November 2008. Cllr Casson proposed that the revised Standing Orders be adopted with immediate effect. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and WAS RESOLVED.
471.
To review the Town Council’s recommendations on Dog Orders and to consider a request for funding to promote the work of the Honiton Canine Friendship Group

The Clerk advised the Council that a decision on dog orders was due to be taken by the East Devon District Council Executive committee. Following discussion it was agreed that the Town Council’s previous advice to the District Council should remain unchanged but that a 6 month delay be requested to allow consideration of the effectiveness of the work of the Honiton Canine Friendship Group. The Clerk was further instructed to contact East Devon District Council concerning clarification of the report to the Executive Board.

(Cllr Ash did not participate in this item due to her role as EDDC Ward Member).

Cllr Whitlock advised that the Honiton Canine Friendship Group was working well and being proactive. They had approached the Town Council to request funding for leaflets including dog bags and stickers, the full cost of which was £815. The cost of the leaflet alone was £279.45. Cllr Whitlock believed that most of the cost of the leaflet could be found from within the Council budget for dog bins and the remainder taken from reserves and he proposed that the Council fund the leaflets subject to a favourable decision by East Devon District Council at its Executive committee. This was seconded by Cllr McGuire and WAS RESOLVED.
472.
To discuss progress with Honiton Street Market 

The Mayor advised the Council of the serious illness of Mr Terry Farebrother, who was currently in hospital and she thanked Mr Tom Lenton and the Clerk for the work they had undertaken during his absence. She advised that a card had been sent to Mr Farebrother from the Council.

Cllr Casson advised that three meetings had been arranged to look at various aspects of the market.


Monday 15 June TMAC would be looking at safety aspects

Wednesday 17 June a meeting would be held with interested parties and residents regarding future development of the market


Tuesday 23 June the quarterly market forum meeting would be held

473.
To confirm the appointment of Mr Nick Boggon as Warden at Roundball Wood

Cllr McGuire proposed that Mr Nick Boggon be appointed Roundball Wood Warden. This was seconded by Cllr Foster and WAS RESOLVED.

474.
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

The Glen

Cllr Boom advised that the next meeting of The Friends of The Glen would be held on 2 July. Volunteer mornings had also been arranged for 7 and 14 July. He further advised that repairs to the embankment were now in progress and that the electrical box had been replaced.

TRIP

Cllr Boom advised that he and Cllr Casson had recently attended the Trustees meeting. There was ongoing concern about the need to get patients to the RD&E following the recent advice from the bus company that it would not be able to provide a direct service. TRIP had looked at providing an alternative service but this would cost £18 a head for a door to door journey. The Senior Council had been asked to review its position and put a proposal to the Devon Senior Council as a major issue. It was also agreed that Cllrs Diviani and Randall Johnson be made aware of the situation.

Signed Chair
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Roundball Wood

In the absence of Cllr Coombs, the Clerk advised the Council that the first annual meeting of the Friends of Roundball Wood had been held on 20 May and had been well attended. She further advised that the Council had been successful in its bid to the AONB Sustainability Fund for the second year and had been awarded £7,500 specifically for its work to encourage young people to use the wood as a resource.

The Council reviewed the draft leaflet produced for the Wood. Cllr Howard proposed that the Council go ahead with printing the leaflet with proposed amendments. This was seconded by Cllr Halse but was not carried. Cllr Whitlock proposed that the leaflet be revised taking into account proposed amendments and a new version be considered at the Council meeting in July. This was seconded by Cllr Allen and WAS RESOLVED.
Twinning

Cllr Howard reported that she had recently visited Mezidon‑Canon with the Twinning Association and that plans were in hand for the French to visit Honiton in 2010. She also advised the Council that the twinning AGM would be held on 10 July and all were welcome.

Development Trust

The Mayor advised that the Development Trust had met with planners at East Devon District Council regarding the sports pitches at Tower Cross and that the local sports clubs were looking at ways to work more closely together. She had recently attended a Trustees meeting and advised that a general meeting would be held at 7.30 on 17 July at the Council offices. 

475.  The Mayor closed the meeting at 9.00pm

Signed Chair
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